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Chairman: Cllr Graham Bowles 

Parish Clerk: Joanne Jones, Neutral Farm House, Mill Lane, Butley. IP12 3PA

Tel: 01394 459400, E-Mail: blaxhallparishclerk@gmail.com
________________________________________________________________________
     MINUTES OF THE PARISH COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON WEDNESDAY 2ND
MARCH 2016 AT 7:30PM IN BLAXHALL VILLAGE HALL 

Present:    
Cllr Graham Bowles (Chairman)
Cllr Bill Waring 




Cllr Malcolm Browne


Cllr Maggie Jennings







Cllr Steve Smedley


Cllr Mike Plant




Cllr Shane Pictor
In attendance: Joanne Jones – Parish Clerk.  Ben Calvesbert – Suffolk Wildlife Trust.  There was 1 member of the public present.

1. Public Forum
The member of the public stated he strongly hoped the Parish Council would look to renew the Higher Level Stewardship Agreement with Suffolk Wildlife Trust when this came up for renewal.  He also advised he would be keen to see the signs replaced at the Big Common at the Snape Rd Car Park.  The member of the public raised concerns regarding mud on the road at Pump Square and finally he suggested there could be a Clean for the Queen event held and confirmed he had e-mailed the Clerk photos of road signs within the Parish which required attention.
2. To receive apologies for absence
Apologies were received from Cllr Hume.  Cllr Herring was not present.
3.
To receive councillors' declarations of Interest
Cllr Smedley declared a non-pecuniary interest as he is a Trustee of the Blaxhall Commons & Open Spaces Charitable Trust. 

      3.1 – To Consider any Dispensations    
      None received.
4. Report by Suffolk Constabulary
      Apologies had been received from PCSO Sallyanna Chatten-Berry and PC Debbie Howgego.

      The Clerk read the following report:-

      Please accept our apologies for not being able to attend this evening.

      I would like to make you aware that there will be a number of changes made to the way in 
      which the SNT teams will work in the future.  There will definitely be a reduction in staffing 
      levels, and these will be implemented from April 2016.  What effect these changes will make to 
      yourselves and the other 31 parishes we currently cover is as yet unknown; we do however 
      know that the number of parishes we cover will be growing substantially.     

      Due to a major change in the operating system we now use in Suffolk it has made researching 
      crime figures very difficult and time consuming.
      As a result, I am unable to give crime figures/statistics for your village, going forward we the 
      police will not be providing a police report in its previous format as the figures you require and 
      currently receive are available and accessible from the constabulary home page at: 
      https://www.police.uk. 

      The above link will take you to the crime map this service is provided by an outside agency and 
      as such we have no control over.  Although is currently out of date with the figures we have 
      been assured this will be rectified in the near future.

      If you would like to know what our current priorities are below is a link to the Woodbridge & 
      District SNT website: 

http://www.suffolk.police.uk/saferneighbourhoods/myneighbourhood/                                                                              woodbridgeanddistrict.aspx             
      The future of the priority setting public meetings is to be determined and the format decided 
      upon.  We will inform you when a decision is made.
      MOBILE POLICE STATION 

      The Woodbridge & District SNT carries out regular visits to some of our parishes with the      

      Mobile Police Station.  As you are new to our SNT we have included your parish to our visit
      locations.  In the past we have carried out visits every Six weeks, but with the new changes 
      coming we have only arranged a visit schedule up until the end of March 2016.  Please feel free 
      to pop in to say hello and to discuss any matters of concern, on board we carry some 
      information leaflets also a small collection of crime reduction items which we sell.  We do not 
      visit Blaxhall anymore, but we visit Tunstall.  We park in the lay-by on Ashe Road.  Next visit – 

      Monday 21st March 2016 from 12:15-13:45hrs. 

      Please remember that this vehicle is an operational vehicle and on occasions may be deployed 
      without notice causing it to be unavailable for our Parish Commitments.

      CONTACING THE POLICE

      YOUR LOCAL OFFICERS ARE:
      PC 1469 Howgego

      PCSO 3094 Chatten-Berry 

      In an emergency always dial 999

      To report a crime, speak to your local officers or leave a message please dial 101
      Any member of the team can be contacted at woodbridge.snt@suffolk.pnn.police.uk
      Our website as detailed below also has an email link to contact us.

      To find the Woodbridge and District Team website please see www.safersuffolk.org.uk
      Report by County Cllr Andrew Reid
      Apologies were received from County Cllr Reid.  No written report had been submitted but 
      County Cllr Reid had advised the Clerk one would be sent prior to the next meeting.

      Report by District Cllr Ray Herring
      District Cllr Herring was not present.  No written report had been submitted. 

      Reports from Village Organizations

      The Chairman closed the meeting to allow Mike Cowling to give a report.     
      PCC – Mike Cowling reported their AGM was due to be held on 15th March 2016.  He advised 

      a concert was being held on Saturday 16th April 2016 in Blaxhall Village Hall to which he gave 

      details and urged Councillors to attend.  Finally, he confirmed Rev Mandy Reynolds had 

      resigned to which he gave details.  The Chairman thanked Mike Cowling for his report and 
      reconvened the meeting.
      Blaxhall Commons & Open Spaces Charitable Trust – Cllr Smedley gave a verbal report.  (A 

      copy had been circulated to all Councillors prior to the meeting).  Cllr Smedley confirmed their
      bank account had now been opened and requested that the £1500.00 received from the 

      Enabling Community Budget was now transferred.  He reported the Trustees had considered

      asking the Parish Council if they would be happy for them to manage the Pit going forward to 

      which he gave details.  He gave details regarding the meeting due to be held on 5th March 

      2016 and urged all Councillors to attend.  The Chairman thanked Cllr Smedley for his report 

      and stated he felt more detailed discussions would need to be held regarding the Pit prior to 

      any formal decision regarding its future upkeep could be made.  Cllr Browne asked why the 

      Charity would like to take on management of the Pit to which Cllr Smedley provided 

      clarification.  Cllr Smedley gave details regarding the land on Mill Common in which was due 
      to be disposed of by Mr Pugh and confirmed the Trust were hoping to submit a bid to purchase 

      this land in due course.   He advised their intention would be to work with SWT regarding the 

      management of this land, if purchased.  Cllr Browne raised concerns regarding the Charity 

      purchasing small parcels of land to which Cllr Smedley provided clarification.  There was a 

      brief discussion and Cllr Smedley provided further details regarding fund raising options 

      available to the Charity.

5.
To Approve the draft minutes of the Parish Council meeting held on Wednesday 6th January 2016 
            
A copy of the draft minutes of the Parish Council meeting held on Wednesday 6th January 2016 

              had been circulated to all Councillors prior to the meeting and were Proposed for Approval by 
              Cllr Smedley, Seconded by Cllr Pictor.  6 in Favour, 1 Abstention. 
6.
Matters Arising from the Parish Council meeting held on Wednesday 6th January 2016
There were none.
7.
Parish Clerk's Report
      I can confirm further to the concerns raised at the January Parish Council meeting I have written 
      to Mr Hayward regarding the condition of the road around Pump Square.

 

      Also further to the last meeting I received an e-mail from Mr Mike Cowling detailing all the 
      road signs/highways issues including photographs within the Parish.  On behalf of the Parish 
      Council I would like to sincerely thank Mike for sending these details to me and I can confirm I 
      have sent this to David Chenery at Suffolk County Highways who has advised me that he has

      forwarded this to the highways inspector requesting for the necessary repairs to be carried out.  

      He has since advised some will need to be done asap, such as repeater signs which affect road 
      safety, whilst others may have to wait until next financial year when hopefully they are 
      expecting to receive a new budget for sign repairs.

8.
      Parish Council Business
      8.1 – Registering the land outside the Sheilings under the Community Right to Bid Scheme 
      – To receive an update

      The Clerk gave details regarding correspondence received from SCDC stating that an 8 week 
      consultation period had now been triggered as a result of the application being submitted to 

      register this land.  On behalf of the Parish Council the Clerk sincerely thanked Blaxhall Archive 

      Group for all their hard work and assistance.
      8.2 – Future works on Blaxhall Common – Ben Calvesbert, Suffolk Wildlife Trust in 
      attendance 
      The Chairman closed the meeting and welcomed Ben Calvesbert, Suffolk Wildlife Trust to the 

      meeting. 
      Ben gave details regarding bracken coverage within two areas of the Big Common and advised 
      the best remedy for bracken was to chemically spray it to which he provided clarification.  He 
      confirmed a site meeting was due to be held at Blaxhall Big Common on Monday 14th March 
      2016 and urged Parish Councillors to attend.
      Concerns were raised that when the bracken is sprayed this may then be replaced by Silver 
      Birch.  Ben gave details regarding prevention methods available and cultivation works that 
      could be carried out.  He provided information regarding the chemical currently being used and 
      confirmed that warning signs would be erected when any spraying was being carried out.  The 

      Chairman thanked Ben Calvesbert for his comments and reconvened the meeting.
      8.3 – Renewal of Higher Level Stewardship Agreement for Blaxhall Big Common 
      The Chairman gave details regarding the expiry date of the current Higher Level Stewardship 
      Agreement. It was felt by all Councillors that SWT carried out an extremely good job.  The 

      Chairman closed the meeting to allow Ben Calvesbert, Suffolk Wildlife Trust to comment.

      Ben advised if the Parish Council wished to apply for Suffolk Wildlife Trust to take on the

      renewal of the Higher Level Stewardship Agreement they would need to apply by the end of 

      March 2017 by submitting an Expression of Interest Form.  He gave details of the options 
      available regarding payments from the Rural Payments Agency and confirmed that SWT could 

      apply for this funding instead of the Parish Council, if agreed.  The Chairman stated he felt if 
      SWT applied for the funding the Parish Council may possibly lose some management control to 
      which he gave details.  There was a brief discussion regarding the sign in which needed

      replacing and Ben confirmed he would e-mail designs of suggested replacements to the Clerk.     

      The Chairman thanked Ben Calvesbert for his comments and reconvened the meeting.  The
      Chairman stated he felt the Parish Council should retain applying for the funding from Natural 

      England for the Higher Level Stewardship Agreement to which there was a brief discussion and 
      it was Unanimously Approved the renewal of the Higher Level Stewardship Agreement would 
      be a formal agenda item at the November 2016 Parish Council meeting.  

  9.
 Environment Matters – To report on any matters relating to Highways, Footpaths and   
               Allotments etc. in order to consider any actions required
      9.1 – Flooding within Blaxhall

      Cllr Waring raised concerns regarding the ditches that had been cleared by SC Highways to 
      which he provided further details and confirmed that County Cllr Andrew Reid was now 
      looking into these concerns on behalf of the Parish Council. 
      9.2 – Vehicle Activated Speeding Sign – To receive an update 

      The Clerk reported a site visit had now been carried out by SC Highways.  She also confirmed 
      she had applied for £500 funding from District Cllr Herring’s Enabling Community Budget and 

      also an amount from County Cllr Reid’s Highways budget in order to cover the cost of this sign.  
      It was agreed the Clerk would chase Robin Warne regarding the required paperwork for the 
      siting of the sign and then look into purchasing the flashing sign once funding had been 
      received.  There was a brief discussion and it was suggested that siting a sign on the approach to 
      the village from Snape could be more beneficial than siting one near to the Youth Hostel.

    10.        Planning Matters


     10.1. New Applications 

     Planning Ref: DC/15/4540/LBC

     Address: 1 Tudor Cottages, Church Rd, Blaxhall

     Proposal: Replace downstairs and upstairs rotten windows

     There were No Objections to this application.

     10.2. To consider any applications received prior to the meeting at the discretion of the 
     Chairman

     None received.
     10.3. Update on Existing Applications

  
     Nothing to report

    11.        Finance
     Bank Balances as at 31/1/16: A/C 10796573 - £9,031.39, A/C 90184039 - £16,044.02

     Income Received
     Rural Payments Agency (Big Common) - £4,346.00

     Payments since the last meeting
     Jo Jones Salary & Expenses - £199.60

     Derek Keeble (Muck for Allotments – 2 Years) - £100.00

     11.1 Payments to be approved

     Jo Jones Salary & Expenses - £249.78

     HMRC (PAYE – Jo Jones) - £136.80 

     Shane Pictor – (Newsletter printing) - £35.00

     Allied Westminster (VH/PF Insurance Renewal)
- £816.46

     Approval for the above payments was Proposed by Cllr Jennings, Seconded by Cllr Waring.  All 

     in Favour

     11.2 – To consider and approve donations 
     It was Unanimously Approved that the following donations would be given and added to 

     the list of items to pay as approved:-   

     Suffolk Accident & Rescue Service
-
£20.00

             Suffolk Age Concern

    
-
£20.00

             Citizens Advice Bureau

     
-
£20.00

             St Elizabeth Hospice


-
£20.00

             Disability Advice Service


-
£20.00

             EACH




-
£20.00

     11.3 - Review of the Internal Financial Control System 

     The annual review was carried out and Approval was Proposed by Cllr Jennings, Seconded by 

     Cllr Plant.  All in Favour.  

     11.4 - Review of the Effectiveness of the Internal Audit

     The annual review was carried out and Approval was Proposed by Cllr Smedley, Seconded by 

     Cllr Browne.  All in Favour.

     11.5 – Review of Parish Council Asset Register

     The annual review was carried out and subject to amendments to the reinstatement values for the 
     Bus Shelter, Village Hall and Village Sign this was Unanimously Approved by the Council.
12.
Correspondence

The Clerk had circulated a copy of correspondence received from Joy Shaw regarding the 

              cutting of hedgerows.  Cllrs Smedley and Cllr Pictor provided further details and photographs

              of the recent works carried out.  It was agreed the Parish Council would liaise with Joy Shaw in 

              order to request details of the sites where concerns had been raised so the relevant hedge cutters 

              could be contacted.
13.
Chairman's Notices
      Allotment Committee – Cllr Browne confirmed there were currently five people on the 

      waiting list.  He advised that notices had been sent out to three plot holders due to their plots 

      being uncultivated.  Cllr Browne reported ongoing enquires were still being carried out 

      regarding the asbestos as three plot holders have stated they would like this removed.  He 

      confirmed costings would need to be obtained for this work to be carried out.
      Village Hall/Playing Field Committee – Cllr Bowles reported that new chairs were due to be 
      purchased.  He confirmed the Queens 90th Celebrations and the Summer Ball were going to held 

      on the weekend of 11th & 12th June 2016 to which there would be a vintage disco and theme to 
      which he gave details.
      The Chairman asked permission to Suspend Standing Orders to continue the meeting.  
      Approval was proposed by Cllr Smedley, Seconded by Cllr Waring.  All in Favour.
14. 
Any other matters arising
      Cllr Jennings stated she noted the road at Pump Square had now been cleared.  

      Cllr Smedley gave details regarding a briefing in which he had attended regarding the proposed 

      Sizewell C.  He confirmed once the second stage of consultation papers had been received that 

      he felt the process would speed up and communities needed to be prepared.  He suggested once 
      these are received that it could be beneficial if an Extra-Ordinary Council meeting is held.

15. 
Questions/comments/items for the Annual Parish Meeting and the Annual Meeting of the 

              Council to be held on Wednesday 4th May 2016
      Outcome of site meeting on Big Common, Approval of 2015/16 End of Year Accounts.
16.
Public Forum
      The Chairman closed the meeting to allow the member of the public present to comment.  The 

      member of the public present stated he felt the Parish Council should not disregard the proposed 

      VAS sign due to be sited near the Youth Hostel to which he gave details.  The Chairman thanked 

      the member of the public for his comments.

There being no further discussion or questions from the member of the public the Chairman thanked the Council for their attendance and formally closed the meeting at 9:36pm

Signed:  ...........................................  Chairman 
             Date:   .....................................................
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